Phillip Cheetham

Phoenix AZ USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My name is Phillip Cheetham.  I currently live in Phoenix, Arizona, USA. I am 49 years old.  I was born in Manchester, England.  My parents immigrated to Australia in 1961, when I was 6 years old.  The main reason we immigrated was to improve my health as I had severe respiratory problems.  The doctor said the Australian sunshine would help improve my condition.

I grew up in Sydney, specifically in the Parramatta area.  I did extremely well as a teenager both in academics and sports.  I joined the Parramatta Police Boys Club and took up Gymnastics.  By 1972 (18 years old) I was the Australian Junior Champion.  That same year I came top of my class in both the Trial Higher School Certificate and School Certificate at Arthur Phillip High School in Parramatta.  I was also school vice president.  Also in 1972, I received a scholarship to the University of New South Wales as an Electrical Engineering student with the Sydney County Council.  I graduated from UNSW in 1977 with an Honors Degree.

While at the UNSW I continued competing in gymnastics and in 1975 and 1976 I became the Australian Open Champion.  In 1976 I was one of two male gymnasts to qualify for the Australian Olympic Team to Montreal.  The Olympics was the pinnacle of my career.  Marching out with the Australian Team, wearing the Australian colours was the most electrifying experience I have ever had!  In fact Malcom Fraser had a reception for us, at which, my coach and I spent several minutes discussing with him what the Australians needed to do in order to be more competitive.  I told him we needed more government support.  The next day we were front page news in the newspaper at home, (either the Daily Mirror or the Sydney Morning Herald, I don't have the reference, just the paper cutting). 

After Montreal I decided to continue and "go for" the next Olympics in 1980 in Moscow.  Unfortunately for me several of my teammates had already gone overseas to train in better facilities.  I remained in Australia and at the next two Australian Championships I was beaten by one gymnast who had been training in the USA.  I decided to make the same commitment.  It was the only way to remain competitive.

In 1979 I left Australian for what I thought would be a one year training session overseas to prepare for the 1980 Olympics.  In fact the training helped so much that my overall score improved 5 points and I again became one of only two male gymnasts to qualify for the Olympics.  But unfortunately president Carter decided the US would boycott the Moscow Games and many of the Australian team followed suit.  I was one of them.  So in 1981 my gymnastics career ended.  But now I was in the USA on scholarship at Arizona State University as assistant coach on the team and progressing towards my masters degree in biomechanics and exercise science.  

As it turns out I had never taken Australian citizenship because I had always thought that it didn't matter and being a British citizen was "the same thing".  Unfortunately I found out that the only way I could get Australian citizenship was to come back and remain in the country for two years.  To cut a long story short I fell in love with "the girl next door" while in Arizona and we married.  In the meantime my Australian residency permit expired.  Now the only way I can come home and visit is on a tourist visa!

I now have three girls 11, 7 and 4 years old, so moving back to Australia at the moment would be hard.  I have a US "green card".  We live in Arizona and are very happy but I always feel disappointed that I don't have the option to move home if I wanted!  My father is now an Australian citizen and I have a brother who was born in Australia and is an Australian citizen. Both live in Sydney.

As evident from my discussion so far, I consider myself Australian.  I grew up in Australia from 6 years old to 25 years old.  I represented Australia from 1974 to 1981 in many important international gymnastics competitions including: the Olympics, World Championships, Commonwealth Games, World University Championships and many other invitational competitions.  While this may not exactly equate to military service I do consider it being an ambassador of goodwill for Australia.  I believe that many millions of Australians were proud of us when we marched out at the opening ceremony of the 1976 Montreal Olympic Games.  In fact I got several telegrams from the Australian gymnastics community telling me so.

So in conclusion, I was a child immigrant to Australia and had no idea of the immigration rules when I left.  If I had known, I would have taken Australian citizenship before I left.  I certainly consider myself Australian as I remember very little of England.  When anybody asks me where I am from I say that I am Australian and am very proud of it.  I will always consider myself Australian.

I therefore respectfully request that I be granted Australian citizenship so I can visit Australia not as a tourist but as an Australian.  And that my children Amanda, Katherine and Jennifer can choose to live in Australia if they wish when they grow up.

Sincerely

Phillip Cheetham

February 22, 2004

